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Coffee and Conversation – provided by DARTEP
Welcome and Introductions – Donna Fiebelkorn, DARTEP Chair (Baker College- Muskegon)
· Appreciation and recognition to MACTE and SVSU for hosting the meeting and coordinating the TEAC meetings which many attended yesterday and again this afternoon.  Self-introductions of all attendees.  Announcements (MACTE Board meets at break, addition of Research Collaborative under new business.)
· Treasurer’s Report – Hal Dittenber DAREP Treasurer (Wayne State).  Hal reported that the organization is in solid financial shape with a starting balance of $4412.93.  All but eight institutions have sent membership dues.  The directory was sent through the listserv – please send corrections to Margaret Cord.  A revised directory will be sent, today’s sign-in sheet was based on last year’s membership.   
· Consideration of the April 2008 Meeting Minutes: moved Beth Grzelak (UM-AA), seconded Nicole Arbury SVSU - approved
New Business
Plans for Upcoming Meetings – December 5, 2008 and February 6, 2009 at Clinton-RESA St. Johns.  April will be joint with MACTE location to be finalized (likely on the West side of the state).  Discussion items – February focus on afternoon update from MDE on the certification handbook, April greater focus on.  Requested other topics include the Principals Survey – request to do that at December.  Road Shows held with ISD and Superintendents – members expressed a desire to hear the same presentation.  Rosheeda Witthorne stated that the Roadshows are open to all, and the presentation will be posted on the MDE website.  February date for DARTEP conflicts with AACTE meeting in Chicago where the TEAC member workshop will also be held.  DARTEP board will review the calendar and notify if changes are necessary.  Dana Utterback handles the DARTEP Listserv, send her requests for new members. ('UtterBackD@michigan.gov)   Annual Reminder:  DO NOT USE REPLY to messages from the listserv as they will go all list members.
Research Collaborative – an outgrowth of the TPPSG, it is a group working with MDE to advance the development of research focused on improving teacher preparation.  Meetings have been ongoing, best practices, research support to MDE to address challenges in pK-16 education.  A steering committee 3 public deans, 2 AICUM, 3 LEA 4 MDE and 1 CEPI members.  This group will identify research topics and initiatives for this group.  The last meeting on the Collaborative was a Webinar held by the MDE.  Related the Mission – ‘best practices’ was changed to ‘emerging practices’ to reflect the shift for new and emerging practices.  Part of the project will be information sharing between schools about the types of research being conducted, development of a database of educational research, and making this information available across the state.  Oakland will be hosting a graduate assistant to coordinate the collaborative activities.

Michigan Department of Education Updates
Professional Preparation and Development Unit Update – October 3, 2008 was distributed through the Listserv.   Individuals from MDE reported as noted below:
Beatrice Harrison – school counseling discussion group continues to meet with the director and university reps from 12 universities with school counselor programs.  The group discusses issues and concerns related to hiring, certification and out-of-state.  The Group has been developing State Standards using the American School Counseling guidelines.  Institutional Audits are ongoing – those conducted last June were successful, there are three additional audits scheduled for the next few weeks.

Steve Stegink – called attention to the OPP handout.  Michigan teacher educators continue to work with NES to develop test review panels.  Use the downloadable form to submit or nominate individuals to participate in the various MTTC development panels.  These include: bias review committee, content advisory committee, standards setting.  German Russian and Chinese become operational soon.  This will be followed by a score setting meeting to set pass level.  Since we haven’t had a teacher credential for teaching Chinese, it is important to have nominations from individuals who hold appropriate credentials.

Steve Stegink, - October 18, 2008 is an important date in MTT testing history, because of a change such that passing test will ONLY show “PASSING” to preclude the use of  MTTC scores to rank teachers.  The institutions will still receive mean-scaled score across the group of testers.  Non-passing marks will still give the actual score, and the institutions will still get the disaggregate data by subarea.  Institutions request a set of sample data which provides the new score-less format so that the database managers will be able to test their systems with the new format.  Institutions encourage the MDE to remind the K-12 districts that MTTC scores are not used for comparison of graduates.
Catherine Smith – Deans and Directors received a letter from Flora regarding the elimination of endorsement areas under the direction of the TPPSG.  Effective January 1, 2009 the following programs are discontinued: Academic study of religion, anthropology, behavioral studies, environmental studies, humanities, philosophy, and recreation.  The committee continues to review: psychology, sociology and technology/design – industrial technology  Contact Dr. Jenkins to express concerns related to these changes.   Institutions must submit a roster of individuals currently in the programs, individuals must receive their endorsements by January 1, 2011.   There was also a brief moment of silence to remember the discontinued endorsement program in bilingual Latin.
Catherine Smith – The survey of principals has been under discussion to provide feedback for new teachers for TPI.  Two concerns arose: fewer candidates hired in the state, and concerns related the language of evaluation used by principals.  Every institution does a survey of principals – earnestly care, listen and use feedback from principals related to new teacher preparation.  Do a survey or hold a focus group of principals, use or adapt the MDE survey, or contact another institution.   Send report to MDE a copy of the instrument, what was learned, date survey conducted, date shared with faculty.    Data will be sent with the other spreadsheet data sent to MDE related to the Title II report (sent from Dana Utterback).  Aquinas has prepared a 2-page survey they offered to share.  Survey data is NOT specific to our graduates, but general across all new teachers.  Concerns are raised that since the data is general and not related to our institutions it should not thus be part of the Performance Score  - but it isn’t included in this year’s score.  New CEPI data was sent on CD to each institution.  
Catherine Smith – Fees for program review.  Institutions submit programs for MDE for review.  MDE will send an invoice and the program will not be added to the review committee agenda until the bill is paid.   Fees will now be based on standards, so that if the same standards are used for secondary and K-12 the programs can be together in their application. MDE review is required whenever there are new standards, or there are new program authorizations for the institution.

Stephanie Whiteside – staff specialist for professional practices.  Fingerprinting:  if the college is requiring student teachers to undergo fingerprinting be reminded that those prints will NOT be transferrable when they seek employment.   Individuals scanned under K-12 employment.  SVSU (LSSU and perhaps others) require student teachers to be substitute teachers, thus their records can be shared for employment – if the district is willing to share/received shared prints.  A couple districts require prints at the district level, UM works with their local ISD.  Submitting names to the MDE on rosters (a letter will follow).  “If a student has a criminal conviction, have the student provide a copy of the Judgment of Sentence (JOS)”.   There is no delay in processing of certification for paper-roster names submitted, but there are checks at MDE which must be completed. 
Rosheeda Whitthorne– administrative certification.  Deadline for individuals completing approved programs 1996 until Aug 6, 2006  has been extended December 26.  Renewals are also extended.  Complete the application for expedited administrative certificate is available online from MDE

Donna Hamilton – request for GPA data related to major and to the overall GPA – a survey was distributed to the members in attendance at today’s meeting..  
Organizations Reports
· Michigan Association of Colleges of Teacher Education (MACTE) – David Hamilton.  MACTE worked with the SBE to develop the TPI performance scores.  The concern is that the raising of cut-scores could place institutions at risk.  The requirement for national certification has raised new requirements.  Principal surveys are a topic of ongoing discussion – MACTE Board Members Mark Seals, Karen Selby
· Michigan Association Teacher Educators (MATE) – Barb Gorenflo and Tom Kromer
The Conference program one-week from today was provided at the door – held at GVSU.  Newsletter now online, MATE sponsors the Student Teacher  3 Michigan have been selected as national winners out of the 8 years we have submitted names from MI.  Information is on the MATE www.michiganate.com  and DARTEP www.dartep.org  Institutions are encouraged to have their students apply.  Typically, only 14-16 applicants under this program out of the 44 possible institutions.

· Professional Standards Commission – Susan English
Only 3-4 higher education institutions out of the 25 or so members.  Topics under consideration include ethics code, standards alignment, alternate routes to certification

· Association of Independent Colleges and Universities of Michigan (AICUM) – Reuben Rubio
The group met yesterday and again in January

· Dean’s Council –  David Myton
Discussion of the teacher preparation performance scores and preparation for a meeting with Superintendent Flannigan.
· Consortium for Outstanding Achievement in Teaching with Technology (COATT) – Reuben Rubio

The group has been reconstituted.  Under consideration will be development of assessment for the 7th standard.

Job-Alike Sessions
· Certification Officers - 
Kate Johnson – CMU.  Discussion the MTTC deadlines at expiration.  Secondary majors with teachable and non-teachable minor.  Legal issues and discussion with Stephanie Whiteside.  Any conviction must be sent forward on paper roster with documentation – this is a change from several years ago.  Do not send a 90-day letter if there are ANY criminal convictions.  Discussion on conviction types, definitions, and other legal topics

· Student Teaching/Field Directors - 
Nicole Arbury – SVSU  Dealing with students having difficulty in placement, red flags.  Professional skills lab from Spring Arbor in development.  Database of records of concern.  Discussion on portfolios, what employers want to what institutions discuss

· Department Heads/Deans – 

Michele Johnston – Ferris.  Discussion of Social Studies process for restricting the elementary minor, implications for other teachable minors (ECE, integrated science, impact on teachers who will then only have one teachable subject).  Fingerprinting and cost for students when districts do not share records, some schools require MI Substitute Permits for student teaching.  Impact on the criminalization of students.  Liability insurance – SMEA or through institution.  Principal Survey or focus groups discussed, pilot group focus groups were beneficial and productive.  
MACTE Notes—Job alike (deans, directors) – Extended notes provided by Dr. Michelle Johnston @ Ferris
1. Elementary Social Studies—We had a very lengthy discussion on social studies only as a major—a recommendation of the focus group. It also should apply to integrated science, L. Arts, and early childhood. When most courses are four credits at institutions (Oakland), the students have a major. We should talk to Tom Bell about three issues

a. The process-It could get out of hand.

b. What was in the report on which they based the decision?

c. We need to know the rationale for the decision.

Is this a reaction to low statewide MTTC scores in social studies? However, someone interjected that the low scores were because NCES uses the NY standards to drive the questions. If everyone scales up to majors, students will lose flexibility. We need to look at the underlying problems before such drastic changes are made. Regarding Early Childhood, the argument could be made for it: major versus minor—it’s a flip-flop. Making decisions such as the social studies decision is an inappropriate use of tests.

2. Fingerprinting checks—referring back to the law from 2006. LSSU reported that it requires that the students apply for and receive substitute teaching permits through the ISD in order to student teach. That puts the responsibility for the fingerprints on the ISD. Anybody with 90 credits can apply for a permit. Some districts won’t share fingerprints. Consequently, it is problematical for students who have various experiences in different districts. Contrary to the earlier discussion, districts are under the impression that they don’t have to share fingerprints. We need to be proactive because there is a certain criminalization and deprofessionalization with repeated fingerprinting.

3. Liability insurance—Oakland and others require that the students join the Student Michigan Education Association (SMEA) for liability insurance. Others use the university liability. We are to be leery of them being covered by our university insurance.

4. Principal Survey—During the discussion, it was mentioned that the survey was dubious and senseless because it is not identifying our people. It is no longer a means for evaluating us. What remains is a general impression. We need to show that we are taking our results to the faculty. Someone said that the State should do it. Some principals will hear from too many of us. This process has some valid points and isn’t entirely useless. Principals tend not to know where there teachers went to college. We specifically have to show that we are proactive and that we are the initiators who will report about the teachers. Programs have teacher education councils that advise often made up of principals and superintendents. The State needs to clearly define expectations for focus groups. Principals need to see us as a team—face to face relationships. The State has alumni employee data. We need a definition of the relationships and focus groups. Oakland is not doing surveys—one principal could get as many as 10 surveys from one or more institutions. I described the Ferris pilot focus group and dinner as well as our findings about technology, mentoring, and involvement. The potential of overlap is eliminated with the focus groups. I also described the issue of the ISDs wanting to control the survey. We need to control the survey. A college is sending a survey because the program is very small and its students are widely dispersed. A group of colleges can collaborate on the survey/focus group (WSU). For accreditation, the focus group is another feedback loop. Another college asked the principals at their regular meeting to take 10 minutes to complete a brief survey. We need to look at clusters of counties with clusters of colleges to work together. Administrators should call Flanagan and tell him that they like the focus groups.

5. CEPI—A question was asked if the presidents received letters from CEPI. CEPI then said it was sent by mistake. As a result of this discussion and the description of CEPI, we were reminded that our institutions are constitutionally autonomous. 

Adjournment  - next meeting will be December 5, 2008 at Clinton-RESA St. Johns, MI
Please send corrections or additions to the meeting notes and minutes to: 

David Myton at dmyton@lssu.edu
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